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Birds & Beer #4 
 

Eagles on the Fox River 
 

followed by Lunch at  
Fox River Brewing  
Tap Room 

 

Saturday, Feb. 18 

10:00 am  
 

     Open water in winter attracts  
Bald Eagles and waterfowl.  
Since the Great Backyard Bird  
Count runs Fri., Feb. 17 through  
Mon., Feb. 20, we will also count  
the birds we see and contribute  
our data to this international,  
citizen-science project which is coordinated by the Cornell 
Lab of Ornithology and National Audubon.  
     Meet us in the parking lot of the Lakeshore Municipal 
Golf Course (2175 Punhoqua Dr., Oshkosh), where we will 
set up scopes and use binoculars to check open water 
near the Butte des Morts bridge. We will then work our way 
back along the river through Rainbow Park. 
     After birding, we can warm up and talk about birds in 
the Fox River Brewing Tap Room (formerly Fratello’s) 
across the river from Rainbow Park. Sample their craft beer 
or enjoy whatever your favorite beverage is. And, if you 
like, have lunch with us (Dutch Treat). The Tap Room is 
family friendly. 
     Please dress for the weather and bring your binoculars 
if you have them.  We will have binoculars to share. This 
outing is free, open to the public, and reservations are not 
necessary.                                  Eagle photo by Tim Sweet.  

Kestrels, Sea Turtles, 
and Ice Cream, oh my!  

    

Sunday, Feb. 12 

1:30 pm 

 

Coughlin Center, Room B 
 

625 E. County Road Y, Oshkosh 

 

     Please join us for an 
educational and fun "sundae" 
afternoon with Audubon friends. 
The Audubon Board will treat you 
to ice cream and a variety of 
toppings to enjoy while learning 
about two local projects. There will 

be a drawing for “birdy” door prizes, too! Free and open to 
the public. 
     First, we’ve invited Carl Traeger’s 5th grade First Lego 
League team to come and share what they have been 
working on. For the 2016-17 First Lego League season, 
their challenge was to identify a problem when people and 
animals interact, and design a solution that makes the 
interaction better for animals, people, or both. The team 
decided on sea turtles and came up with a very interesting 
“P.O.S.T. Fan” design. P.O.S.T. stands for Positive Odds 
for Sea Turtles and it is a large aluminum fan that is meant 
to scare away birds from the newly born baby sea turtles 
trying to make it to the ocean from their nest. The team has 
recently competed in two competitions in the state, 
regionals and sectionals, and is moving on to the state 
tournament next month. At the sectionals tournament in 
December, they won a special “Research Award” for all the 
work they put into coming up with this very creative solution 
to help the baby turtles. Ask them more about their project 
and their robot challenge as well! 
     Secondly, Chapter member, Dana Hartel, was inspired 
by the speaker at our Spring Banquet to attend our Saw-
whet Owl field trip and then pursued and was awarded a 
grant to attend Gene Jacobs’ week-long raptor workshop. 
As a result of the workshop, she became interested in a 
citizen-science project to set up nest boxes and monitor 
American Kestrels in our area. Dana will share her 
workshop experience and tell us more about  “tracking 
kestrels one feather at a time.”    Right: Student presentation.. 
 



Word of the Day:  Buteo 
 

A term used to classify a group of hawks with broad 
wings (not pointed or short-rounded) and relatively short 

tails. Locally common red-tailed hawk is a buteo. 
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Calendar of Events 
 

Visit www.winaudubon.org for updates and details. 
 
 

Jan. 14 Mid-Winter Eagle Monitoring at designated 
 sites. www.eagledaysalongthefox.org 
 

Jan. 21 Eagle Education Programs and Self-Guided 

 Viewing Locations. www.eagledaysalongthefox.org 
 

Jan. 28 Eagle Education Programs and Guided 

 Viewing locations. 1000 Islands Environ-
 mental Center. www.eagledaysalongthefox.org   

Jan. 28 Toward Harmony with Nature Conference 

 (see page 2 for details)  
 

Feb. 12 Kestrels, Sea Turtles & Ice Cream 

  (see page 1 for details) 
 

Feb. 17-20 Great Backyard Bird Count (see page 2) 
 

Feb. 18 Birds & Beer #4. Eagles and Waterfowl on 
 the Fox in Oshkosh, lunch at Fox River 
 Brewing. (see page 1 for details) 
 

Mar. 25 Steve Keller’s Travelling Snake Show. 
 Details in next newsletter. 
 

Apr. 2 Spring Banquet with Tim Eisele’s presenta- 
 tion called Ding’s Darling. 
 

Apr. 8 Annual Midwest Crane Count 
 

May 6 Oshkosh Bird Fest 

Activities Update for 
Eagles Days Along the Fox 

 

     There are so many activities going on Jan. 14, 21 and 
28 in the Appleton to Kaukauna area along the Fox River 
that there is not enough room in this newsletter to list them. 
Hopefully, most of you have access to the internet and can 
visit this link of the brochure to get all the details:  
EaglesontheFox or visit www.eagledaysalongthefox.org. 

Toward Harmony with Nature 
Saturday, Jan. 28, Oshkosh Convention Center 

 

Learn more and pre-register on-line at 
www.towardharmonywithnature.org 

 

     There is still time to register for the 21st Annual 
Conference presented by Wild Ones Fox Valley Area 
Chapter featuring keynote speaker, Rob Nurre, who will 
portray a very special time traveler from 1839, “The Surly 
Surveyor”, giving us a privileged look at what our area 
looked like before the first European settlers came and 
altered it forever. Learn how to access historic land records 
in planning and enhancing your own natural landscape 
restoration. Plus 3 breakout sessions with 9 topics to 
choose from, vendors and exhibits, books, and silent 
auction.  

Meritorious Service Award 
Presented to Dave Hanke 

 

     Long-time Audubon member, Dave Hanke, was given 

a Meritorious Service Award for his 13 years of service as 

a director on the Winnebago Audubon Society board. This 

is a well-deserved recognition to show our appreciation 

for all the time and energy he has devoted to our chapter 

at many of our activities.  With his exceptional talent as a 

carpenter he handcrafted many Leopold benches, bird 

houses, and bat houses to benefit our chapter, the birds 

and bats.  Thank you Dave! 

Thank You 
Friends of Sullivan’s Woods 

 

     Last fall the Oshkosh schools’ 4th graders returned as 
5th graders to observe the changes summer brought to 
Sullivan’s Woods.  They explored the various habitats and 
learned about its’ wildlife.  The teachers appreciate the 
Friends that assist by guiding the students on the trails 
and assisting with their assignments.  A big thank you to 
the following people who donated their time and 
knowledge: Carolyn Blassingame, Rebecca Eyer, Neil 
Koeneman, Linda Loker, Dave Moon, Jaci Mueller, Karen 
Scheuermann, Barb Urbrock, Val Williams, and Kathy 
Zillges. 
     This spring a new group of 4th graders will be 

introduced to the Woods. Volunteers interested in 

becoming “Friends” are always welcome. Teaching 

experience is not required as you can learn by shadowing 

a veteran guide. For more information contact Zaiga 

Freivalds at 233-5914 or zaigam@charter.net. 

How many birds will you find? 
 

20th Annual 
Great Backyard Bird Count 

 

February 17-20 
 

Join in! Count birds in your backyard,  
local park, or wherever you spot a bird, and 

submit your observations online. 
 

birdcount.org 

 

     Launched in 1998 by the Cornell Lab of Ornithology and 
National Audubon Society, the Great Backyard Bird Count 
was the first online citizen-science project to collect data on 
wild birds and to display results in near real-time. 
     Now, more than 160,000 people of all ages and walks 
of life worldwide join the four-day count each February to 
create an annual snapshot of the distribution and 
abundance of birds. 
     We invite you to participate! For at least 15 minutes on 
one or more days of the count, February 17-20, 2017, 
simply tally the numbers and kinds of birds you see. You 
can count from any location, anywhere in the world, for as 
long as you wish! 



Badger Tracks Badger Tracks Badger Tracks Badger Tracks     by Anita Carpenter 

     Winter is tardy this year but finally arrives in earnest in 
early December on cold northwesterly winds. Temperature 
is a chilling 21° F with wind chill in single digits. A brief 
snow squall sends flakes swirling in whisps on bare 
pavement when I’m out for my morning walk. Although I 
snuggle deeper into my winter jacket, I love these frigid, 
frosty mornings. I feel free and alive when I inhale this cold 
arctic air. 
     Then a soft cooing sound makes me look skyward. 
Could it be? Yes, it is. Forty tundra swans are winging low 
overhead heading eastward just ahead of winter’s 
advance. Their appearance is three weeks later than usual 
as they hopscotch along their migration route which 
extends from nesting grounds in northern Alaska and 
Canada to wintering areas at Chesapeake Bay. I watch 
them until they disappear from view. A joyous wave of 
exhilaration sweeps over me. 
     I continue along the Fox River which today is solid, iced 
over and clogged with ice floes. Yesterday the river was 
open. How quickly things change. As I walk along, I 
become lost in thought. Then unexpectedly this question 
pops into my head. What is my favorite bird song? Several 
possibilities quickly come to mind. 
     Is it the first “cheer, cheer, cheer” of a northern cardinal 
breaking its winter silence on a sunny, clear January day? 
How about the first trill of a red-winged blackbird, just back 
from winter’s southern vacation, announcing his return and 
that spring is coming but we may have to be patient. 
     I love hearing a chorus of robins singing in full glory at 
the earliest hint of dawn’s light. The soft tremolo of an 
Eastern screech owl in the depth of night always sends me 
outside for a better listen. I never tire of the “peent” of a 
woodcock, the drawn out “kwonk” of a yellow-headed 
blackbird or the croak of a raven. A winter wren’s flute-like 
song, which is longer than the vocalist, adds a delicate 
sweetness to the north woods spring chorus. 
     Canada goose music is magical. Honking, migrating 
flocks with their April departure to the north and return in 
October tell me all is right in the Canada goose world. As 
often as I’ve watched them, I always stop and listen when 
they pass overhead, winging to destinations known only to 
them. Likewise, calling sandhill cranes, often heard long 
before they appear, make my heart beat faster as I search 
for them overhead. 
     Common loons are quiet as they migrate through 

Oshkosh so I must journey to the north woods to hear 
them. A loon’s familiar yodel and its mournful wail are true 
symbols of wildness. These stillness-breaking, distance-
penetrating songs stir my soul. When I hear them, I drift 
into a peaceful place. Perhaps I’m jealous for they inhabit  
places I long to be. 

     So if someone asks me, what IS my favorite bird song, 
my answer would be—whichever one I’m listening to at the 
present time. Each song is unique in its own way, a 
pleasure to hear, and often stirs memories of friends, 
places or events associated with previous avian 
encounters. Yet two songs really touch my soul. The first is 
the ethereal mournful wail of a common loon in the deep, 
dark stillness of a northern night. Even thinking about it 
gives me goose-bumps. The second song is the collective 
murmuring coos uttered by tundra swans migrating 
overhead. Such a gentle, soothing sound from these 
beautiful, majestic birds. Their lean white bodies 
silhouetted against a clear blue sky makes me wish I could 
join the flock. With the freedom of flight I could see this 
beautiful world from their perspective. 
     So I pose this question to you. What is your favorite 
bird song and why? I hope the songs, whatever they are, 
give meaning and inspiration to your life as much as they 
do mine.  

SEE BELOW AND RESPOND! 

Music on the Wing 
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I’m a mint green, 2” caterpillar with black bands and 
orange spots. I prefer to munch on parsley, dill, wild 
parsnip, fennel, and carrot. If you find me in your 
garden, please spare my life. What do I become? 
 

(Look closely to find the answer in this newsletter.) 

        

    From the From the From the From the Quiz Quiz Quiz Quiz Master:Master:Master:Master:    
I’m the “upside-down” bird because I spiral down and 
around tree trunks searching for hidden insects. I’m 6” 
long with a blue-gray back, white underparts and no 
white eyeline. I frequently visit sunflower seed feeders. 
 

(Look closely to find the answer in this newsletter.) 

Please share your favorite bird song and why  
by emailing to winnebagoaudubon@gmail.com. 
 

If you don’t have email, please mail to:  
Winnebago Audubon 
PO Box 184, Oshkosh, WI 54903.  
 

I will share in a future newsletter. 
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Winnebago Audubon Society Mission Statement:  Advance the mission of the National Audubon Society 
to conserve and restore natural ecosystems, focusing on birds, other wildlife, and their habitats for the benefit of 
humanity and the earth’s biological diversity through grassroots efforts of community outreach and advocacy. 

AUDUBON SOCIETY 

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION 

 

� Chapter Only Membership: Your $20.00 stays in  
our chapter and you receive the Winnebago Audubon 
chapter newsletter and all chapter benefits. Make 
$20.00 check payable to Winnebago Audubon. 
     

           OR 

 

� National Audubon Membership: Your $20.00 
includes  chapter membership and all chapter 
benefits, PLUS Audubon magazine and all national 
benefits. Make $20.00 check payable to National 
Audubon Society. 
 

� I do not wish to receive solicitations from National 
Audubon Society. 
 
Name: ____________________________________   
 
Address: __________________________________ 
 
City/State/Zip: ______________________________ 
 
E-mail_____________________________________ 
       Chapter Code: C6ZZ12OZ  
Mail this form with payment to: 
Pat Nichols, Membership, PO Box 184, Oshkosh, WI 54903 

OFFICERS 
President (Acting):    Janet Wissink 
   920-589-2602 /  wiss@centurytel.net 
 

Vice President:     OPEN  
    

Secretary:    Zaiga Freivalds 
  920-233-5914 / zaigam@charter.net 
 

Treasurer:   Mike Brandel 
   mikebrandel@rocketmail.com  

 
DIRECTORS 
Anita Carpenter, 920-233-6677 
Daniel Fiser 
  920-573-9135 / dsfiser@hotmail.com 
Evelyn Meuret 
   920-573-7828 / evelynmeuret57@att.net 
Dave Moon 
   920-235-4429 /  djmoon@northnet.net 
Pat Nichols 
    920-426-0261 / patnichols@earthlink.net 

Important Note:  TEMPORARILY AWAY? Please notify us if you will be temporarily 
away.  The post office will not forward your newsletter. If your newsletter is returned to us, we 
remove you from our mailing list.  Please contact Pat Nichols at patnichols@earthlink.net or 
920-426-0261 with any questions. 
 
RENEWALS:  Your mailing label includes your membership expiration date above your 
name.  If you are a “Chapter Only” member the word CHAPTER will appear after the 
expiration date.  Please renew your chapter membership by filling out the application form 
below. Thank you for helping us save on the cost of renewal reminders. 
     If you are a member of National Audubon, NATL will appear after the expiration date. You 
will receive renewal notices from National or you may renew by using the form below. 
          If you are receiving a complimentary newsletter, COMP will appear with an expiration 
date. Please consider joining our chapter by using the application below. 

GO GREEN by opting to receive 
your newsletter via e-mail. Contact 
Pat Nichols at patnichols@earthlink.net 
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Welcome  to Welcome  to Welcome  to Welcome  to     
    Winnebago AudubonWinnebago AudubonWinnebago AudubonWinnebago Audubon    

    
    

A special thank you to all those who are renewing 
again this year as well.  You are invited to participate in 

activities of your local Winnebago Audubon chapter. 
It's a great way to meet like-minded people and to enjoy 

what nature has to offer. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

If you are a new member of National or the Chapter and 
haven’t seen your name here in the last couple of issues, 

please contact 
 

     Pat Nichols, Membership Chair 
    (email me at: patnichols@earthlink.net) 

Dan Albrecht 
Patty Birschbach 

Pat LaPoint 
Rose Siwula 

Linda Sundquist 
Thomas Wilkinson 

Quiz Answer: Quiz Answer: Quiz Answer: Quiz Answer: White-breasted Nuthatch,  Sitta carolinensis 


